
 
 
Council Meeting 
Minutes 
January 16, 2024 

 
 
 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, January 16, 2024, 
and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. Council President 
Rick Wagner opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara Roggenkamp, Jim 
Thornton, Richard Wagner, Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Holcomb-Hughes, Chief Joe Hanny, Chief Jim Kohl, Solicitor 
Weston Pesillo, Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
Avonworth Historical Society – 7015 Church Avenue 
Tracy Ferguson, Philip Kerstetter, Brian Jensen, Lynn Evans 
Representatives from the Historical Society requested a letter of support from the Council for 
fund-raising purposes and discussed plans for the organization and renovation of the building on 
Church Avenue. 
 
Kim Barker – Brighton Road 
Ms. Barker asked the Council for help in requesting the disposal of dog waste she finds 
throughout the Borough, but especially near the coffee shop. The Council members will continue 
to promote the ordinance that states residents are responsible for cleaning up after their pets. 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb reported she spoke with residents about handicapped parking, upcoming events, 
and Waste Management concerns. She received a request for emergency contact information 
from Allegheny County which she provided and forwarded copies to Mr. Wagner and Ms. Bett. 
 



 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported forty-seven calls in the Borough this month including ordinance and 
parked vehicle complaints. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment B 
Emsworth Fire Chief Kohl reported they received forty-four calls this month which included a 
water main break and had a total of 487 calls for the year.  
 
 
Northwest EMS – See Attachment C 
Mr. Wagner noted the quarterly report on calls for the EMS company was included in the packet 
for the Council’s review. 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission 
Mr. Pesillo reported that new officers were elected at the most recent meeting of the JPC. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report – No report this month. 
 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
December 19, 2023, Council Meeting 

Motion: Ms. Roggenkamp; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the December 19, 2023, Council meeting as presented. 

 
January 2, 2024, Reorganization Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the January 2, 2024, meeting as presented. 
 

 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
 
Statement of Revenue & Expense 
Mr. Opipery noted the revenue and expenses will continue to accrue through the first of the year, 
therefore a final report will not be presented to approve until the February or March meeting.  
 
 
Accounts Payable Report 
Mr. Opipery reviewed the AP Report noting nothing out of the ordinary, but there was a Capital 
Reserve expenditure in the amount of $45,052.50 which was the Borough’s share of the building 
renovations. 



 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the payment of the bills on the attached accounts payable list in the amount of 
$72,384.49.    

 
        
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee  
Ms. Bett reported the Administration Committee scheduled its first meeting of the year for 
tomorrow, January 17. She will have a report for next month’s council meeting. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications 
Ms. Bett stated the new website is now live, and she continues to work on updates. She also 
noted the new edition of the newsletter will be in production soon. 
 
 
Public Safety – See Attachment D 
Mr. Wagner noted the report from Harshman this month. Although there have been challenges in 
the past with communication from Harshman, he reported that the Borough Secretary is tracking 
problem properties, and Mr. Thornton and Mr. Kuehner have been asked to follow up with the 
status and action required to address those issues. 
 
Mr. Wagner also reported that there was a follow-up meeting with Ohio Township concerning 
the police contract and they are making satisfactory progress. He stated the Borough offered to 
meet somewhere in the middle of the requested contract charges, however upon receiving their 
counter offer, some of the language originally agreed upon was removed. He said most of the 
concerns stem from the financial reporting from Ohio Township, and the Borough asked for bi-
annual reporting. The Borough also requested that any unexpected grant funds be applied to 
offset increasing expenses. Mr. Wagner does not want to bring the contract to a vote until these 
items are settled. 
 
Ms. Bett expressed concerns with the violation notice sent to the Presbyterian Church regarding 
noise levels. Ms. Holcomb stated she understands that recent changes have been made to bring 
them into compliance with the new levels. 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery stated the Public Works crew is prepared for the snow season. He asked that 
residents be reminded not to shovel or blow snow onto the roadway.  
 
Mr. Opipery and Mr. Regrut have five candidates for the Public Works position. He stated they 
would like to hire for this position soon. 
 



Mr. Opipery also received communication from Kilbuck concerning previously discussed 
upgrades to Avon Park with money donated from a pipeline company following their work in the 
park several years ago. There would be some shared cost to the Borough.  
 
 
Community of Governments - See Attachment E 
Ms. Washington stated that a survey was circulated by County Executive Sara Innamorato for 
residents to complete concerning their vision for the county, and they requested the Borough 
promote this to the residents. 
 
Mr. Wagner noted there have been some ongoing challenges with Waste Management trash 
pickup missing several streets. The Borough Secretary relays the information to a contact from 
Waste Management, who is usually quick to correct the situation. It is important for residents to 
notify the Borough office of a missed stop immediately, either by phone or email. Although the 
office may be technically closed, these mediums are being monitored, and Waste Management 
can respond in a timely manner. 
 
 
Sustainability 
Ms. Roggenkamp stated there have been two possible ways provided to move forward with the 
solar panel project, both of which would benefit the Borough. She would like to keep both 
options open for now and Connect plans on scheduling meetings with municipalities in February. 
She asked if the Council were interested in attending and stated it would be a mid-to-late 
February timeline. PA Solar will provide the presentation. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Committee 
Mr. Wagner reported they are moving forward with the elevator project. A zoning permit was 
submitted for the installation including plans to move the current location of the fire escape. This 
project will be funded by grants. 
 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS – there was no new business. 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business. 

 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – executive session to discuss contracts. 

 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to adjourn the meeting to Executive Session at 7:51 p.m. 
 



Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn the meeting to Regular Session at 8:30 p.m. 

 
 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m. 
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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